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Dear Oisin,

Yesterday, I didn't write a letter because I was 
quite tired in the evening. As it turns out, I went 
in to London with Mr. Gabrielov. On Friday evening, 
Mr. Gabrielov came by my office and asked if I 
would like to go to London with him on Saturday. I 
actually had meant to work hard all weekend, so I 
was a bit reluctant. On the other hand, I thought 
if I went to London, I would have more to tell you 
about. But as a result, I was too tired out to 
write! Well, I'm writing now, anyways.

The eventual destination we decided on was not 
London proper, but the town of Greenwich just 
outside of London, where they have the Royal 
observatory. To get there, we walked all the way 
across Cambridge to the train station. Mr. 
Gabrielov is older than me but walks very fast! 
This was already quite pleasant because Mr. 
Gabrielov pointed out to me many flowering gardens
that I hadn't noticed before, such as the one in 
Clare College.                                    

Clare Bridge



The train to London then took us just about an 
hour, and it went very fast because we talked about 
mathematics the whole time. Mr. Gabrielov was 
educated in the old school of mathematics in 
Moscow, Russia, and I always like to hear the 
perspective of people from that tradition. His 
teacher, Mr. Gelfand, whom I mentioned already, was 
a very colorful character and everyone has many 
funny stories about him. His classes were nothing 
like the ones we have at the universities in 
America. For example, he would quite often just 
grab any student off of her seat and demand that 
she explain to the rest of the class the material 
they were supposed to be studying. Mostly, I like 
to hear about Russian mathematics because many 
people were actually rather poor, lived in small 
apartments and certainly did not have enough money 
to travel or buy too many books. But still, people 
like Mr. Gelfand and his students made many 
wonderful discoveries that people study all over 
the world. 

 In those days, Russia was part of a big country 
called the Soviet Union. It was a country where 
they tried to make sure that no one was too rich or 
too poor. They tried very hard, but it didn't work 
out too well for many complicated reasons. So about 
15 years ago, the country suffered what's called an 
`economic breakdown'. This is when food and other 
necessities become terribly expensive and many 
people lose their jobs. It's a very complex 
phenomenon, one that economists (people who study 
the role of money in society) write many learned 
books about but which no one really understands. 
Large numbers of people had to move away then in 
search of work. It was at that point both Mr. 
Gabrielov and Mr. Gelfand came to the U.S. Now many 
of the mathematicians from Moscow are living all 
over the world, in the U.S., in France, England, 
Germany, and some of them even in Japan and Korea. 



On the whole, they make more money than before. But 
I think most of them miss their homes and the days 
when they were poor but had each other to talk to.

We got off the train at King's Cross station, took 
the subway to Victoria station, and from there 
walked to Westminster pier where a boat was 
supposed to take us to Greenwich. It started to 
rain during the walk. We passed Westminster abbey 
along the way where all the kings are buried and 
noticed a long line of people waiting to get in. 
Because everyone was rather wet, it reminded me of 
that line in front of St. Peter's from last year.
You can guess that I thought of you a lot as I 
passed the abbey. 

The First Tractor by Vladimir Krikhatsky



The boat that took us to Greenwich went along the 
Thames and a rather humorous guide told us about 
the various sights as we went by. So, for example, 
we saw the dome of St. Paul's cathedral from afar. 
This is the most famous cathedral in England, built 
by an architect named Christopher Wren. Mr. Wren 
was actually a mathematician and an astronomer 
before he began building cathedrals and such. The 
dome looks vaguely similar to the one on St. 
Peter's. 

Westminster Abbey by Giovanni Canaletto



On the other side of the river we could see the 
Globe theater, or some modern version of it, where 
Shakespeare is supposed to have first shown his 
plays. 

St Paul's Cathedral and Millenium Bridge

Globe Theater



          
At some point, we went under the London bridge (the 
present one is quite drab) and saw the glum walls 
of London tower. 

         

Again I thought of you when we were passing the 
residential area of Rotherhithe (from the 
Growltiger poem of T.S. Eliot that we recite
all the time).

Eventually, the wide front of the Royal Naval 
College came into view over the water and the boat 
pulled into Greenwich pier.

London Tower



  

 Among the first sights as you get off the boat is 
an old-fashioned ship I'm sure you would have liked 
a lot. It's called the `Cutty Sark' and it was used 
to transport tea from China and India. It was 
renowned in its day for its speed, but it was a 
good deal slower than our car is on the highway. 
You can guess that it wasn't so easy to make ships 
go fast using just wind power. But it's important 
to remember that they were much less wasteful than 
our
cars, since they didn't have to use up gasoline for 
their voyages. It would be wonderful to have cars 
with sails. The ship cuts a very sharp figure even 
docked in the harbor there, and immediately sparks 
the imagination with all kinds of fantasies of 
adventure and travel.

Royal Naval College seen from the river



The observatory is perched atop a high hill. We 
walked towards it through the grounds of the Naval 
College and a nice tree-lined avenue that passes a 
park covered over with a truly beautiful wide green 
lawn. So many children were laughing and screeching
as they chased after dogs or rolled gaily down the 
slopes that my heart was gripped by a terrible 
longing as I walked. As we climbed the hill, the 
pretty river and the panorama of the city across it 
gradually came into view, so we stopped to take a 
few deep breaths.

The observatory was also designed by Mr. Wren and 
looks a bit like an English gentleman's country 
manor. 

The Cutty Sark



It is not one of the better ones in the world for 
actually looking at the stars these days, partly 
because they have so many cloudy days in England. 
Furthermore, London is such a big city that it 
makes too much light at night for people to observe 
properly. Arizona is a much better place for stars, 
where the observatories sit on the peaks of high 
mountains to avoid as much dust and artificial 
light as possible. In fact, the
most important observational data these days come 
from the Hubble space telescope, which is mounted 
on a satellite that orbits the earth high above any 
city. This enables it to avoid the dust and the 
atmosphere altogether. Astronomers have been very 
excited since launching the space telescope. 

Royal Observatory by Thomas Hosmer Shepherd



Still, the Royal observatory at Greenwich has many 
things of great historical interest. It was one of 
the places where people first started to make a 
very precise chart of the stars. Now, many people 
all over the world had charts of stars from very 
ancient times, including the Babylonians, the 
Mayans, and even the Koreans. In fact, one of the 
oldest standing observatories in the world is in 
the south of Korea. You actually saw it when you 
were just three, a vaguely cylindrical structure 
popping out of the fields like a chimney. 

Hubble space Telescope as seen from the space shuttle Discovery



                            

But the British in the seventeenth century wanted a 
very precise chart. The informational signs and the 
museum assistants at the observatory explained with 
great enthusiasm the importance of such a thing. 
Basically, people needed it for sailing the seas, 
which many countries in Europe were doing with 
increasing frequency in those days as trade with 
Asia and America intensified. Having an accurate 
star chart was supposed to help them navigate 
efficiently. But then suddenly, the need for a star 
chart was done away with by a clockmaker named John 
Harrison. It's not so easy for me to explain why (I 
would need to draw some pictures) but once they had 
a clock that could keep accurate time at sea, ships 
were able to locate their positions at sea quite 
precisely. It was exactly this kind of a clock that 
was invented by Mr. Harrison. The difficulty in 
those days was that the clocks all kept time using 
a pendulum swinging back and forth. But then, the 

Korean Observatory Cheomseongdae



rocking of the ship at sea confused the pendulum 
horribly, until it no longer knew which way it was 
supposed to swing. Mr. Harrison's clocks were 
designed to somehow cancel out the effect of the 
waves (I'm not sure I understand how).  I 
especially wanted to show you these beautiful 
clocks. They are kept in glass display cases at the 
observatory, still gleaming gold and ticking away. 
You can get some sense of them from the postcards 
I'm sending you. 

                    

The observatory itself still ended up useful for 
advances in astronomy. Mr. Halley, for example, 
discovered from there the comet named after him. 

Harrison's first Marine Timekeeper



The room at the top is in the shape of an octagon. 
It has windows in all directions looking out over 
the field and river and the sky beyond, and a 
wonderfully high ceiling. I couldn't help thinking 
greedily how nice it would be to have a study there 
with all my books in it.

The time went quite quickly at the observatory as 
well, and pretty soon we were hurrying down the 
hill so as not to miss the last boat going back to 
Westminster. It was a quick trip back and as we 
hopped off the boat, I suggested that we walk out 
over Westminster bridge and look from there at the 
houses of the parliament because it was at exactly 
that location that Mr. Wordsworth wrote the
sonnet

       Composed upon Westminster bridge

 EARTH has not anything to show more fair:
 Dull would he be of soul who could pass by
 A sight so touching in its majesty:
 This City now doth, like a garment, wear
 The beauty of the morning; silent, bare,
 Ships, towers, domes, theatres, and temples lie
 Open unto the fields, and to the sky;
 All bright and glittering in the smokeless air.
 Never did sun more beautifully steep
 In his first splendour, valley, rock, or hill;    
 Ne'er saw I, never felt, a calm so deep!
 The river glideth at his own sweet will:
 Dear God! the very houses seem asleep;
 And all that mighty heart is lying still!



Unfortunately the side of the bridge that looks to 
the Parliament was blocked off from pedestrians. 
The view from the other side was also alright.

We took a longish walk through town before heading 
back towards Cambridge. It was early evening by 
then, but the gates of Buckingham palace were still 
milling with tourists. As we walked towards the 
area of Soho, we passed through St. James' park, 
which is a delightfully green area right in the
middle of town. There was a long pond amid the 
trees just filled with ducks. They are quite 
friendly and I saw some of them accepting food from 
right out of a child's hand. Again, creaking sounds 
came out of my heart. Mr. Gabrielov was overjoyed 
though. He is an avid lover of birds and he 
exclaimed several times how unusual it was to
see so many different kinds of ducks inside a city.
Then he quickly went through their names, pointing 
them out one by one: tufted duck, golden eye, grey 
lag goose, ruddy duck, pochard, smew,... Of course 
most of them were really cute.

Palace of Westminster (Houses of Parliament)



We had another mathematical discussion over a quick 
dinner in Chinatown, and then rushed to catch the 
8:51 train back to Cambridge. As we were 
approaching our apartments, only then did I realize
that my left foot had an awful cramp in it. This 
was because one of the sandals was rather loose and 
I hadn't paid enough attention to tighten it before 
all that walking. Well, I groaned under my breath 
and hobbled the last few yards to my doorsteps.

When I feel tired like last night, I try to empty 
my mind and fall asleep quickly before I have a 
chance to miss you. It's rarely a successful 
strategy, but it worked somehow.

Good night Mr. O.

                      Mr. D.

Pelicans at St. James' park



 
Sunset on the River Thames


